

Light in the Shadows

"Let your light shine before men, that they may see your good deeds and praise your Father in heaven." Matt. 5: 16

Parting Thoughts & Reflections



Wow! What a difference a year ...or a year-and-a-half... makes! As I reflect back on all that we have done together since I arrived at the beginning of December 2012 there have been many things that I never anticipated and other things that I did anticipate that never occurred. It has been an interesting, challenging and fulfilling journey and I am

grateful to you, the good people of St. Luke's for allowing me this opportunity to explore God's ministry together.

In these past few weeks, I have been busy finishing things up:

- Working with the various ministries with which I have been engaged.
- Preparing for Thad's much anticipated arrival.
- Cleaning up those last minute items that suddenly seem to be mushrooming more than I expected!

"And so, dear people of St.
Luke's, while our paths diverge, our calling does not. We are all called to love God with all our heart, soul and mind."

-Rev. Carole Wageman

What is in my future? Some of you have asked and I have not always had an answer. For the immediate future, however, I look forward to some quiet time of reflection to think about and meditate on this experience of serving a congregation who are in the midst of such an important life transition as the Body of Christ. Some weeks I have been so busy with the avalanche of things that have shown up on my radar, there has not been time or personal

space to just sit and think and allow God's Holy Spirit to show up and speak into the silence.

I look forward to puttering in our garden and finally dealing with the spiritual, emotional and practical needs of dealing with the Addison Natural Gas Pipeline that is trying



Ticket-Takers, Ruth Harrison and Jane Davis invite you to St. Luke's 76th August Supper, on Saturday, August 2.

St. Luke's 76th August Supper: Saturday, August 2

The Annual August Supper on the Lawn is not new, but there are lots of new folks at St. Luke's this year, so I thought it best to provide some history and excitement about this event. Many know that just as the first Saturday in December is always the benchmark for the Christmas Tea & Sale, likewise the first Saturday in August benchmarks our Annual August Supper. This popular event provides an opportunity for St. Luke's to offer the community and returning visitors a night of beautiful food and fellowship. This will be year 76! The signature pieces have been a huge banquet table laden with three choices of meats, abundant varieties of salads, and a slightly smaller side table decked with desserts one can barely ignore—AND the big tent.

We advertise the bonanza with Chloe Price's beautiful posters, the state website for events, three local websites plus our own, ecards and snail mail cards to share the event with friends, and newspapers. Years past we served as many as 250, but last year, perhaps because of threatening rain, attendance was about 125. On the morning of the supper, the men folk put up the tents; the ladies gather to chop and chat, wrap the silverware and set tables. The roasting and mixing and baking all happen in our home kitchens.

From the Senior Warden

Three Good Ouestions

There wasn't time for Carole and I to conduct her exit interview before she left, but the questions that the Office of Transition Ministry provided for us are good ones that we at St. Luke's can ponder.

"What is there to celebrate in your ministry with Carole?"

We celebrate the joy and caring she shared with us, and that she brought out in us in return. She energized us and made us laugh and scripture came alive when she preached. Our Sunday School was resurrected under her leadership, a team of parents and grandparents came together, and presto! –17 children were there one Sunday. We have an Office Guild now, and a Lunch Bunch. She helped us do a lot in 18 months.

"What did you learn from Carole, and she from us?"

She taught us that God is too crazy-in-love with us to ever be disappointed in us. She learned that being an interim is a lot harder and more time-consuming than it sounds.

"What do we all need to pay attention to, as St. Luke's enters the next phase of ministry?"

Thad brings his experience as a former Diocesan Transition Minister to us, and we will be attentive as he works with the MDC. Our Parish Portfolio has "gone live" and has been published on the national church's website, and we expect to receive candidate names by October 1.

So more change is happening and, stalwart soldiers that we are, we'll take it in stride. St. Luke's is us, and we're still here, walking The Way together.

Your sister in Christ, Kathryn

Sea Of Circumstances

A mid the ebb and flow of challenges and changes, it can be difficult to keep our footing. We can get so caught up in daily concerns that we lose our balance. When anxiety replaces peace, we may realize something isn't right with us spiritually but not know how to fix it.

According to Samuel Rutherford, the problem is our perspective. "Trust God's Word and his power more than you trust your own feelings and experiences," he said. "Remember, your Rock is Christ, and it is the sea that ebbs and flows with the tides, not him."

Parting Thoughts & Reflections

(continued from page 1)

to take an easement on our property. I am grateful to have some time to pay better attention to the needs of my elderly parents who are doing well right now—thanks be to God—and to being a Mom to our three grown children and "Nonnie" to our three grandchildren...the middle one (nearly six years old) who keeps asking: "Nonnie, can I come over for a sleepover?" (Yes, Ava-Bean...now it will be easier to do that!)

I have been giving gentle thoughts to other opportunities such as volunteering in an animal shelter for God's creatures who have been abandoned and are in need of love and attention; learning the craft of stained glass for there is a profound theological statement in seeing how light shines through the most ordinary substances; studying Spanish in the hopes I might be of service to the immigrant population in Addison County farms.

I also hope to continue writing and pulling together some of my sermon material in a way that might be of interest to a publisher. That is still to be explored, but it is one item on my personal "wish list".

Most of all, I just want to spend some quiet time with God on all these things and allow "the whisper of God" to murmur into my ear and heart. "Never be afraid to trust an unknown future to a known God." I have learned that simple phrase is so very true. Trust God—God will get it right.

My deepest gratitude, however, (after God, of course) goes to my husband, Ed, who has faithfully read and commented on every sermon I have ever given and has put up with my whining of "this is a terrible sermon—I'll never get it right!!!" Who has listened patiently in the face of my frustrations and offered encouragement, support and wise counsel all along the way...who showed up to install an air conditioner in my apartment last summer and yet waited patiently for me to work through my own discernment of staying or leaving St. Luke's without undue pressure. If God ever gave me a true gift, it surely has been you.

And so, dear people of St. Luke's, while our paths diverge, our calling does not. We are all called to love God with all our heart, soul and mind. You will be in my prayers as you continue to open your hearts and minds to the next soul who will join you in ministry as your permanent Rector. I will be cheering from the sidelines, very grateful to have been part of the journey with you along the way.

Many blessings and much love, Carole+

The light of fireworks is spectacular. The light of Christ is even more spectacular. It fills the hearts of people and transforms us, and that light will never die.

-Forward Day By Day, 7/4/2004

Recognition Sunday & Parish Picnic...A Fun Day

Luke's annual Recognition Sunday/Parish Picnic was held on Sunday, June 8th. The "recognition" portion of the day took place in the sanctuary, following the announcements. Rev. Carole Wageman began the mini ceremony by conveying her gratefulness to the Children's Formation Team members, M&M (Meet the Ministers) participants and to other church members who contributed their time and talents for a successful rejuvenation of the church school program at St. Luke's. Everyone received a small potted flower as a token of appreciation.

- **Jacob McLaughlin**, our new Church Musician, expressed his thanks to the choir, presenting each member with a small gift in appreciation for their hard work and patience with him as a new choir director.
- Jean Hancock, head of the acolytes, thanked the two new junior acolytes, Susanna Pennell and Zoe Meyer, sharing some humorous moments about their onthe-job learning experiences and presenting them each with a gift.
- Adelaide Johnson, Directress of the Altar Guild, thanked altar guild members, Marcia Leader and Anita Wright and the two other members (not present) Doreen Bolger and Janet Hunter, for their dedication to this special ministry presenting them with tokens of appreciation. Adelaide also expressed her appreciation to her "behind the scenes assistant," Red Johnson.
- Kathryn Wright gave a special gift from the parish to Margie DesLauriers, who is graduating from Green Mountain Union High School. Margie has also been one of St. Luke's child care team members and has helped with the church school program.
- Sally Hoover was named as this year's recipient of the "Good & Faithful Servant Award." In presenting this award, Kathryn Wright noted that Sally has been a member of St. Luke's for 8 years, although she and John had been coming to St. Luke's on weekends prior to their permanent move to Vermont in 2006. Most of us visibly see Sally in action on Sunday mornings when she is serving as an acolyte, doing the prayers & chalice ministry or is hosting the "coffee hour" (creating her exceptionally tasty glutenfree treats.) But most of her ministries take place quietly behind the scenes. Sally was St. Luke's Treasurer for five years (2008-2013) formatting the financial records and getting them into excellent shape. She is an active member of the PINS (Partners in Service) Committee, with hands on











participation in the Maple Fest Dinner, Easter Baskets, Summer Camp Collection & the School Backpack Projects. This year she took on co-chairmanship of the Outreach Committee along with Jane Davis. For the past three years, Sally has been the captain of the Baked Goods Table at the Christmas Tea, bringing her specialty homemade jams and varieties of nut snacks. We are all grateful for her service.

• The Parish Picnic was held in Willard Hall & on the back lawn. Many thanks to the super grill masters: Lew Watters & John DesLauriers and to the kitchen organizers: Kathryn Wright and Bonnie Watters. During the picnic, Bonnie Watters presented some special gifts to each of the Church School participants, with Aurora, Saul and Leona Hensel-Whalen getting awards for perfect attendance.

St. Luke's 76th August Supper

(continued from page 1)

Preplanning of main entrée salads, the meat roasting and carving, and who will host which table venue are happening behind the scenes. The big change this year will be "Continuous Seating"—just like the old days, from 5:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m.. Reservations can still be made and will be honored; and besides Bill Hoyt's "Silent Auction" (see the article below) musicians are invited to share their talents for background music as some folks may need to wait. So, you ask, "What can I do?" You can make a pasta or jellied salad or special dessert. You can provide tossed greens or fresh or canned fruit for one big bowl each of these popular salads. You can help setup, serve or cleanup. Monetary donations are welcome, so be specific as to how you wish your funds applied. Simply complete the questionnaire enclosed with this newsletter or speak to Bonnie or Kathryn. Most importantly, sign up for the late seating and get the invitation out to friends.

Let's eat and be merry and share our joy!

-Bonnie Watters

Silent Action Items/Talent Needed

What talent or thing do you have for which people would be willing to bid at the Silent Auction the night of the August Supper (Saturday, August 2)? Do you cook; do you brew: do you garden? Use your imagination to come up with exciting and fun auction items, and then come to the August Supper in a spirit to bid on your fellow parishioners' offerings. Maybe you have a treasure in your house that no longer works for you, but would be perfect for someone else. Please call Bill Hoyt at 824-5055 or email him at Bhoyham1@myfairpoint.net with your offerings to support this auction.



Guests check out the offerings at last year's August Supper Silent Auction.



The "Salad Prep Crew:" L-R: Kathryn Wright, Adelaide Johnson and Polly Montgomery shown busy chopping & chatting.

S

And Thank You Again... from Rev. Carole

As I wrap up a very long day, it is a joy to just sit with the echoes of today's glorious celebration with all of you. Thank you so much for such a wonderful send-off along with the love and support that was singing from the rafters, particularly:

- The "Onward Christian Soldiers" parody that cracked me up! You guys are really talented in this area!
- The tapestry brick from the Christmas Tea Craft Group with the needlepoint picture of St. Luke's iconic tower. (One of Lillian Willis' creations that I have long admired every year).
- The generous contributions that led to the presentation of one of Ruth Harrison's paintings that I have coveted ever since I saw it on Lew Watters' FaceBook postings from the recent Progressive Dinner. The Yellow Kite against a summer blue sky spoke to me immediately of irrepressible joy, soaring hope and just plain pure fun! I never believed I would be so honored as to have this original artwork grace our home.
- The card with all of your well wishes is one that I will linger with over the next few weeks...probably over and over...as I sit in the quiet hours of the soft summer morning listening to the birds and the whisper of God's spirit to hear again each one of your lovely voices and remember such love, tears and hopes for the future...mine as well as yours.

I will miss each one of you in different ways, but I know and trust that we are all held in God's gracious and loving embrace. God is good and I have been blessed many times over to have known God's charm through your very loving selves. Thank you for gracing my life.

Love and blessings, Carole+

God's Nudges

An Introductory Note From St. Luke's New Interim Rector, Rev. Thaddeus A. Bennett

Ibelieve God often nudges us into looking at new ways to minister, that is, new ways to offer our gifts and skills so that God's love is revealed in the world.

Four years ago I took the Episcopal Church Pension Fund's option to "retire early." It was not that I wanted to stop working, but rather that I wanted to do some new things and find some new



challenges. So, after 10 years of serving St. Mary's-in-the-Mountains in Wilmington as their quarter-time rector and serving the diocese as the half-time Canon for Transition Ministry, I "retired" and was blessed to work on

"I believe God often nudges us into looking at new ways to minister, that is, new ways to offer our gifts and skills so that God's love is revealed in the world."

-Rev. Thaddeus A. Bennett

a bunch of fun projects: serving as vocational faculty on national church retreats for clergy; helping dioceses think about new ways to support congregations and their clergy who are serving less-than-full-time; working with seminarians and newly ordained clergy about the practical aspects of being part of a small, non-profit corporation; and working on the same-sex blessing resources that the General

Convention asked for in 2009. All of it was amazing and wonder-filled.

Then, in July of 2013, I got nudged and discovered another reason I'd retired: my spouse, George, and I invited his parents to move to Vermont and stay with us. It was clear that living on their own was no longer an option. We knew this day might come and we were mostly ready for when it did. Dad started hospice care the day after he arrived and he thrived in the Vermont atmosphere, having a wonderful last 6 months of life with us. Mom, now 88, is working through what life without her spouse of 68 years is going to be like. So, elder care and supporting family became the reason I "retired."

Now, God nudges me again. Along comes St. Luke's in Chester and an opportunity to go back into parish ministry and help bring to close the transition/interim period until you call your next rector. I have been an interim pastor three

Continued at right

Help Add Timely Content To Our Church Website

The Ministry Discernment Committee has finally completed work on the formal Office for Transition Ministry Portfolio, and the Vestry has approved and forwarded it to the Diocese of Vermont. Since a prospective rector will also be looking at our church website, we now seek parishioners help to make and keep it current.



Start by going to the "Our Giving Tree" which was specifically created to expand on one of the required questions written in the OTM Portfolio. Please add to our narrative how you personally "engage in pastoral care beyond your worshipping community." Email responses about your ministry to Webmaster, Lew Watters: lewbon@vermontel.net. Please let Lew know if you have questions. Thank you.

Your Brother in Christ, Lew Watters, MDC Chairman

"Love is a fruit in season at all times, and within reach of every hand." $-Mother\ Teresa$

The Importance Of Prayer

Prayer is the Christian's life. Though every other ordinance be attended to, yet if this one be neglected, all is in vain. It is as impossible for the soul to be spiritually alive and active without a punctual course of fervent and believing prayer, as for the body to be alive and active without breath.

Prayer has more influence on the sanctification of the soul than all other ordinances. It is going directly to God to receive the life-giving Spirit according to an absolute and often repeated promise: "Ask, and it shall be given to you; seek, and ye shall find; knock, and it shall be opened unto you." —Edward Griffin

-c/2

God's Nudges

(continued from left)

times and some of my two diocesan staff positions included overseeing their interim programs. I love seeing what can happen with God's people during these times of transition and I am excited to be with St. Luke's during this last phase of that work. I look forward to being with you as of July 1st and especially for worship together starting July 6th.

Finally, one confession: I am terrible at remembering names. Just wanted you to know. —*Thad*

The Outreach Corner

Back To School Collection

Throughout the year committee members of PINS (Partners in Service) have been collecting backpacks from store sales and thrift stores. Now we are asking the congregation of St. Luke's to assist us in filling these backpacks for kids returning to school in the fall. Last year we were able to give over 50 backpacks filled with school supplies to the Springfield Department of Family Services to distribute to kids in foster families or families in crisis.

The backpacks go to kids from kindergartners to high school. Items we are collecting are: 1½ inch, 3-ring binders, pencils, pens, sharpeners folders with pockets, crayons, erasers, colored pencils 5"x8" spiral day planners, thumb drives, backpacks, 8"x11" spiral notebooks, folders with 3 holes, lined 3-ring binder paper.

PINS is one of the organizations that St. Luke's supports through its Outreach Program. We work closely with the Vermont Department for Children and Families agency. Its mission is to bring together faith communities with human service agencies. It helps promote the resiliency and success of children and youth who have been victims of abuse and neglect, ranging in age from infants to young adults.

A bin will be in the back of the church during July and until Sunday, August 17th for your donations. For a new school year every kid likes to start with new equipment for learning, especially these kids who don't often get new things. Won't you help us help them?

—Marcia Clinton

Operation Christmas Child

Thank you to everyone who participated in our Operation Christmas Child Workshop. We made lots

of toys and games to put in the OCC shoeboxes. Our next workshop will be held on **Sunday**, **July 27** after the 10:00 a.m. service. Please join us in Willard Hall after church at 11:30 a.m. for snacks, fellowship, and crafts to put a smile on the faces of many disadvantaged children.

We always need for shoeboxes and covers of every size, and color. The school supply sales will be starting soon at the big department stores. Please keep a look out for pencils, pencil sharpeners, paper, and crayons. These items go in every single box. Lots of kids can't attend school with these supplies. We also need washcloths. I'm knitting some, but we tend to run out of them quickly. Besides school supplies and washcloths, we could use all kinds of clothing items, water bottles, baseball hats, pens, and small toys such as yo-yos, Slinkys, cars, marbles, sunglasses, etc. Please see me if you would like to knit or crochet some items to put in the boxes. I have lots of easy patterns. We welcome any kind of handmade items that will fit into a shoebox. Thank you all for your support. I would love to hear your ideas on new things that we can make.

Knit-A-Square

We are still collecting 8-inch knit squares to send to Africa to be made into blankets for orphan children with AIDS. These squares can be made out of any kind of yarn, any pattern in knit or crochet, and any size needle as long as the finished square measures 8 inches. Thank you to Marcia Clinton, Adelaide Johnson, and Mary Pill for the hand knit squares you have contributed. It is winter in Africa now. As I am writing this piece on June 25, the temperature there is only 37°F. Many thanks to all of you who continue to support this ministry.

—Cindy

Outreach Opportunity Available

For the past 10½ years since the SSCF (Southern State Correctional Facility) opened in Springfield there has been an Episcopal Service every Wednesday at 1:00 p.m. It has been a modified Holy Eucharist, Rite II using the reserved sacrament. We have also conducted Baptisms, and Memorial Services, and on occasion private Reconciliation of the Penitent when requested.

Due to my rapidly approaching age of 80 accompanied by all its ailments and afflictions, I find that I must conclude this important and rewarding ministry. It is my hope that someone or a team, gender is not a determent, from St. Luke's might like to give it a try. Father Zacarro and the Postons from St. Joseph's Catholic Church as well as the Nunnikhovens from "Main Street Ministries" have been involved for many years.

The prison is not a scary place and the residents are extremely polite. You do not need to be a Biblical Scholar but you do need to listen without being judgmental and have the "gift of gab" without shoving religion down their throat.

If there is interest by any individual or possible team please give me a call at 802-885-2972. I will be happy to answer any questions and we can arrange a time for a possible visit and observation. Please remember that our ways of doing things at the prison do not have to be your ways.

Thanks with PEACE and Blessings Dave Shuffleburg, St. Mark's, Springfield

"802 Experience" Concert At St. Luke's On Friday, July 18

Happening Friday, July 18th, 6:00 p.m. at St. Luke's Church is "802 Experience"! Let Jacob McLaughlin take you on a musical perspective through an evening of his original music. Selections will include songs from his recent album with flavors of Rock, Jazz, Alternative, Pop and R&B. Local musician, St. Luke's Church Musician and Chester resident, Jacob has been writing since high school; "802 Experience" is a culmination of some of the best of his catalog thus far. Come experience vocals, piano, guitar and ukulele—all written by him. Enjoy music in the sanctuary and then enjoy some refreshments downstairs in Willard Hall, following the concert. Suggested donation is \$10.







Pre-Order Advent Calendars

Christmas may seem months away, but St. Luke's Christmas Craft Group is offering an opportunity to preorder a fabric Advent Calendar. Since these are completely handmade, the ladies need some lead time to complete them in time for the 2014 Advent season. This is an heirloom quality Advent Calendar that can be reused year after year. Packaged in it's own cloth storage bag, it comes with a wooden dowel & braided cord for hanging. It includes 24 felt ornaments and has stitched-on pockets with little paper messages

explaining what each ornament symbolizes. The finished size of the panel is 24"x30". If you want to order one for your children or grandchildren, contact **Adelaide Johnson** (802-875-4634) or email: haroldadelaide@vermontel.net by **September 15th**. There will also be a sample of this Advent Calendar and an order sheet in the church during the months of July & August. The cost is \$50.00.

St. Luke's Financial Information

					<u>2014</u>	<u>% ot</u>
	May 2013		Year to Date		Budget	Budget
Plate/Pledge Income	\$	7,291.00	\$	45,931.39	\$ 106,940.00	43.0%
Other Oper. Income	\$	486.00	\$	5,381.80	\$ 27,206.00	19.8%
Restricted Income	\$	10.00	\$	7,874.98		
TOTAL INCOME	\$	7,787.00	\$	59,188.17	\$ 134,146.00	44.1%
Regular Expense	\$	8,948.89	\$	45,860.25	\$ 154,536.16	29.7%
Restricted Expense	\$	100.00	\$	1,149.12	\$ 1,738.82	66.1%
TOTAL EXPENSES	\$	9,048.89	\$	47,009.37	\$ 156,274.98	30.1%
NET INCOME			\$	12,178,80		

As of the end of May, income is still a little bit over budget and expenses are below budget. With summer vacation time beginning, I would ask that you all try to keep your pledges up-to-date so that we can continue to meet all of our financial obligations. Thank you for your help.

—Bonnie Johnson, Treasurer



WEEKLY

Lunch Bunch Book Study:

Mondays, Noon-1:15PM in Willard Hall for a bag lunch, discussion & prayer. We have begun reading, "Can You Drink the Cup" by Henri J.M. Nouwen. Please come join us.

· St. Luke's Choir:

St. Luke's Choir is on summer hiatus and will resume rehearsals in September. Keep your voices in tune over the summer months and keep your ears open for new choir members!

LESS THAN WEEKLY

Jacob McLaughlin Concert:

Friday, **July 18, 6:00PM** at St. Luke's Church. Refreshments following in Willard Hall. See article at top of this page for complete details.

Operation Christmas Child:

Sunday, **July 27, 11:30AM** in Willard Hall following the service that morning. We will be making various toys for the OCC shoeboxes. See article on page 6 for more details.

·St. Luke's Annual August Supper:

Saturday, **August 2, 5:00PM-7:00PM** on the back lawn at St. Luke's Church. Continuous seating. Cost is \$12.00 adults; \$6.00 children ages 6-10 yrs. Reservations can be made by calling the Harrisons at 875-2784. See more details on pages 1 & 4.

Vestry Monthly Meeting:

Monday, August 11: 6:30PM short Bible Study; 7:00PM Regular Meeting Agenda in Willard Hall, (Note there is no July meeting.) The August meeting focus is on Worship, the Altar Guild and Music. All parishioners are welcome to attend.

AUGUST LITS DEADLINE:

IS JULY 25th

Send announcements, photos, articles, etc. to: Pat Fromberger, 180 Gates Rd., Andover, VT 05143 panjoe@vermontel.net



Birthdays:

- 2 Pat Ballou
- 2 Marc DesLauriers
- 4 Linda Fawcett
- 6 Rachel Guerra
- 8 Zoe Meyer
- 8 Kathryn Wright
- 14 Adelaide Johnson

Anniversaries:

- 6 Todd & Julie Parah
- 10 John & Sally Hoover
- 14 Alan & Deb Brown
- 17 Richard & Lisa Crocker
- 28 Chris & Kat Meyer
- 31 Sean & Jessica Buchanan

"If you want to be holy, be kind."

-Frederick Buechner

- 18 Georgiana Cheney
- 18 Jean Hancock
- 22 John DesLauriers
- 24 Annemarie Sexton
- 28 Ann Summers
- 31 Jim Littrell

"St. Luke's
is an
intentional
Christian
community,
deepening faith
and
broadening
love."

+ Worship SchedulE +

July 6 IV PENTECOST (Proper 9)

8:00 AM Holy Eucharist, Rite I 10:00 AM Holy Eucharist, Rite II

July 13 V PENTECOST (Proper 10)

8:00 AM Holy Eucharist, Rite I 10:00 AM Holy Eucharist, Rite II

July 20 VI PENTECOST (Proper 11)

8:00 AM Holy Eucharist, Rite I 10:00 AM Holy Eucharist, Rite II

July 27 VII PENTECOST (Proper 12)

8:00 AM Holy Eucharist, Rite I 10:00 AM Holy Eucharist, Rite II

Church School: On summer hiatus. Resumes in September.

St. Luke's Episcopal Church

The Rev. Thaddeus A. Bennett, Interim Rector
The Rev. Sanford R. Johnson, Priest Associate
313 Main Street, Chester, VT 05143 • Office Phone: 875-6000
www.stlukesepiscopalvt.org

St. Luke's Church is Handicapped Accessible

